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STAFF REPORT
SUBJECT
AN ORDINANCE adopting the Executive proposed 2002 Space Plan which is a subelement of the capital facilities element of the Comprehensive Land Use Plan as amended.
BACKGROUND

The proposed 2002 Space Plan was last in committee on June 12, 2002.  At that meeting several issues were identified that required further staff analysis (see Issues section page 2 of this staff report).  Additionally, Council staff had not had the opportunity to review the policy matrix addenda.  The question was raised whether it was better to continue to refine the analysis and bring it back for committee consideration during July or to adopt the current Space Plan as proposed and address the issues in the preparation of the 2003 Space Plan.  
A copy of the Proposed Space Plan Ordinance 2001-0407 is included as Attachment 1 to this staff report.  A proposed Striking Amendment to the Ordinance with attachments is included in Attachment 2.  Because it is a subelement, amendments to the Space Plan can be made either in conjunction with the annual amendments to the Comprehensive Land Use Plan or in conjunction with the adoption of the County Budget.

Summary
At the June 12, 2002 briefing the committee reviewed the following:

· Addenda to the Space Plan which included an expansion of the policy matrix to include implementation strategies, not articulated in the original Space Plan.

· Reviewed a series of emerging issues for further staff analysis.

· Reviewed options to either:

· Adopt the proposed 2002 Space Plan as amended and continue to remedy issues between committee action but prior to Council Adoption, or 

· Continue to refine staff analysis and bring it back for committee consideration in July.

PEER REVIEW PANEL RECOMMENDATIONS

An analysis showing a comparison between the Proposed 2002 Space Plan and the recommendations of the Peer Review Panel Template for Space Planning Template, December 2000 was completed in June 2002.  This analysis is included in Attachment 3 to the staff report.  The Executive has made a good faith effort to respond to the recommendations of the Peer Review report and the 2002 Space plan is in general conformance with its Recommendations.  A summary of key areas noted where improvements can be made in the development of future Space Plans are:
· Agency business plans used in the development of the Space Plan should be attached to the Plan per recommendation 2.
· Long range (10-year) forecasts should be included per recommendation 3.

· Summary of Current conditions chart should differentiate between owned VS lease space per the recommended template.

· Current conditions charts should separate the data to allow summary totals by both departments and by buildings per the recommended template.

· The template for staffing projections provided by the Executive is actually an improvement over the peer review template and should be continued.

· Implementation plans did not articulate a 3-year timeline per the recommended implementation plan.

ADDENDA TO THE SPACE PLAN

The Executive transmitted an addenda to the Proposed 2002 Space Plan on March 15, 2002 in response to issues raised by Council Staff.  The Addenda expands on the policy matrix to include implementation strategies which were not included in the original submittal.  A Council staff analysis of the Addenda is included as Attachment 4 to the staff report.  The analysis provides commentary on the policies and implementation strategies and articulates examples on whether or not the strategies are being implemented.  A summary of key issues noted are:
· Reference is made in the matrix to a “Policy” to retain, upgrade and restore the Courthouse for “criminal justice functions”.  This is not stated in the 2002 Space Plan document and has never been officially transmitted.  There have not been policy discussions on the future use of the Courthouse solely for criminal justice functions.
· There is an inconsistency between Implementation Plans regarding candidate tenants for the proposed new County Office Building.  One candidate tenant list applies to “candidates for further consolidation” and a second list applies to “all non-criminal justice functions in the Courthouse”.  Which is correct?  Financial analysis documents supporting the Proposed New County Office Building list only agencies in lease space.
· Adherence to The Executive’s Green Building Initiative is included as an implementation plan applied to Space Standards Policy to include practices that conserve resources.  The Executive’s Initiative is not a Council Adopted Policy; one has never been transmitted.  Implementation plans incorporating green building practices should be supported by cost benefit analysis.
PROPOSED NEW KING COUNTY OFFICE BUILDING
Consistent with previous policy actions, the Executive has proposed a process to build or buy a new office building for King County to reduce the County’s dependence on lease space.  That legislation is on a parallel time track with the Space Plan.
SPACE ALLOCATIONS
The Executive considered an array of space standard allocation methodologies.   This included hiring a specialty consulting firm in 1999 to program a potential county-owned building on the Goat Hill site.  The Goat Hill programming effort included all County agencies in downtown leased space.  Attachment 5 to this staff report includes selected pages from the Goat Hill Report as well as a comparison between the 1993 Adopted Space Standards and the standards used on the Goat Hill program.  The programmers were required to follow the 1993 Adopted Space Standards, but the results are a demonstration of the Executive’s commitment to achieve space efficiency goals noted in the Proposed 2002 Space Plan.  

It is recommended that Executive staff consider utilizing portions of the 1999 Goat Hill programming documents in the development of the Proposed New County Office Building.  The Goat Hill programming documents are relatively current and include all county agencies in downtown lease space.  The program also provides a summary of actual county position descriptions in use today and correlates those descriptions with the 1993 adopted standards.

ISSUES TO BE ADDRESSED IN THE 2003 SPACE PLAN

A number of issues were noted during the last briefing and are restated below.  Most of these issues have emerged or have increased in significance since development of the proposed 2002 Space Plan which was transmitted in August 2001.  Discussions at a staff to staff level have resulted in a recommendation to address these issues in the preparation of the 2003 Space Plan.  Executive staff has committed to address these issues in the preparation of the 2003 Space Plan.

· Confirm status of policies shown on the policy matrix with transition from the adopted 1993 and 1997 Space Plan to the proposed 2002 Space Plan.

· The Courthouse seismic retrofit project has faced continuing challenges for five years, and has raised issues concerning the current and future use of the Yesler building and additional construction term lease space.  How will future space plan revisions reflect these issues?   

· How have the conclusions of the Adult and Juvenile Justice Operational Master Plan affected the 2002 Space Plan.  How will they affect future space plans?

· Proposed programmatic changes involving District Court could also have future office space implications.  How will those changes be incorporated into subsequent space plans?

· The closure of County Parks and staffing reductions will result in reduced space needs.  How will these changes be incorporated into subsequent space plans?

· How will projected Current Expense Fund deficits shape staffing forecasts and office space needs over the next few years?

· Consider application of the 1999 Goat Hill programming space standards in the development of any proposed revisions to the 1993 Space Standards.  The Goat Hill program provides a summary of actual county position descriptions in use today and correlates those descriptions with the 1993 adopted standards.

RESONABLENESS
Is it reasonable to act to report the Proposed 2002 Space Plan out of Committee today?

Advantages and disadvantages are summarized as follows:

Advantages

· Provides a relatively up to date snapshot of current conditions in lieu of 4-year old data.

· Adopts a Space Plan modeled after the recommendations of the Peer Review Panel.

· Avoids further delay

· Provides an up to date guideline for the Proposed New County Office Building development.

Disadvantages

· Postpones inclusion of identified issues until the 2003 Space Plan is transmitted in August.

· Incorporating issues now would require additional time in committee prior to the Budget.

Discussions at a staff to staff level have resulted in commitments by the Executive staff to respond to the above issues, and Council staff analysis of the policy matrix and peer review recommendations in the development of the 2003 Space Plan.  Based on those commitments Council staff believes it reasonable that action be taken today to report the proposed 2002 Space Plan out of committee.
ATTACHMENTS
1. Proposed Ordinance 2001-0407

2. Striking Amendment with attachments B and C

3. Staff Comparison of 2002 Proposed Space Plan and Peer Review Recommendations

4. Staff Analysis of the Policy Matrix (Addenda)

5. Staff comparison of Adopted Space Standards and Recent (Goat Hill) program

(Individual copies of the 2002 executive proposed space plan are available for member review)
Invited
· Dave Preugschat, Deputy Director, DES, Facilities Management Division
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